

Finance and Administration
Committee
Minutes

7 February 2017 4.00pm

Committee Room 1 Level 9 Council House

APPROVED FOR RELEASE

MARTIN MILEHAM
CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER



Finance and Administration Committee
Minutes

7 February 2017 4.00pm

Committee Room 1 Level 9 Council House

Minutes to be confirmed at the next Finance and Administration meeting.

THESE MINUTES ARE HEREBY CERTIFIED AS CONFIRMED

PRESIDING MEMBER'S SIGNATURE

DATE: 7/3/2017

TUESDAY, 7 FEBRUARY 2017

MINUTES

Minutes of the **Finance and Administration** meeting of the City of Perth in Committee Room 1, Ninth Floor, Council House, 27 St Georges Terrace, Perth on Tuesday, 7 February 2017.

Members in Attendance:

Cr Davidson - Presiding Member

Cr Harley

Cr Green - Deputy Member (entered the meeting at 4.04pm)

Officers:

Mr Mileham - Chief Executive Officer

Ms Moore - Director Community and Commercial Services

Mr Mianich - Director Corporate Services

Mr Crosetta - Director Construction and Maintenance

Ms Battista - Acting Director Economic Development and Activation

Mr Ridgwell - Manager Governance

Mr Quinlivan - Manager Executive Support (entered the meeting at 4.22pm)

Mr Richards - Manager Finance (entered the meeting at 4.13pm)
Mr White - Chief Accountant (entered the meeting at 4.13pm)

Mr McDougall Principal Economic Development Officer (departed the

meeting at 4.17pm)

Mr Robertson - Principal, Heritage and Strategy
Ms Best - Governance and Risk Officer

Guests and Deputations:

One member of the public.

1. Declaration of Opening

4.00pm The Presiding Member declared the meeting open.

2. Apologies and Members on Leave of Absence

Cr Chen (LOA)

3. Question Time for the Public

Nil

4. Confirmation of Minutes – 6 December 2016

Moved by Cr Harley, seconded by Cr Davidson

That the minutes of the meeting of the Finance and Administration Committee held on 6 December 2016 be confirmed as a true and correct record.

The motion was put and carried

MINUTES

The votes were recorded as follows:

For: Crs Davidson and Harley

Against: Nil

5. Correspondence

Nil

6. Disclosures of Members' Interests

Member	/	Minute	Item Title. Nature / Extent of Interest
Officer		No.	
Cr Harley		8.7	Review Policy 9.2 Heritage Impartiality Interest – Cr Harley is a
			Rate Concession current tenant of the Atlas Building
			that could potentially receive
			heritage rate concession

7. Matters for which the Meeting may be Closed

Nil

4.04pm Cr Green entered the meeting.

8. Reports

Item 8.1 Financial Statements and Financial Activity Statement for the Period Ended 31 December 2016

Moved by Cr Harley, seconded by Cr Green

That Council approves the Financial Statements and the Financial Activity Statement for the period ended 31 December 2016 as detailed in Attachment 8.1A of this Report.

The motion was put and carried

The votes were recorded as follows:

For: Crs Davidson, Harley and Green

Against: Nil

Meeting Note: Cr Harley queried why an item within the municipal fund report for

purchases of land and buildings has not been expended in the past financial year. Director Corporate Services advised that this will be taken on notice and a full cost breakdown of that item will be provided to the Finance and Administration Committee.

Item 8.2 Payments from Municipal and Trust Funds – November 2016

Moved by Cr Harley, seconded by Cr Green

That in accordance with Regulation 13(1) of the Local Government (Financial Management) Regulations 1996, the list of payments made under delegated authority for the month ended 30 NOVEMBER 2016, be received and recorded in the Minutes of the Council, the summary of which is as follows:

FUND	PAID
Municipal Fund	<i>\$ 16,226,721.67</i>
Trust Fund	<i>\$ 247,104.77</i>
TOTAL:	\$ 16,473,826.44

The motion was put and carried

The votes were recorded as follows:

For: Crs Davidson, Harley and Green

Against: Nil

4.13pm The Manager Finance and the Chief Accountant entered the meeting.

Item 8.3 Payments from Municipal and Trust Funds – December 2016

Moved by Cr Green, seconded by Cr Harley

That in accordance with Regulation 13(1) of the Local Government (Financial Management) Regulations 1996, the list of payments made under delegated authority for the month ended 31 DECEMBER 2016, be received and recorded in the Minutes of the Council, the summary of which is as follows:

FUND	PAID
Municipal Fund	<i>\$ 24,827,777.12</i>
Trust Fund	\$ 66,911.16
TOTAL:	\$ 24,894,688.28

The motion was put and carried

MINUTES

The votes were recorded as follows:

For: Crs Davidson, Harley and Green

Against: Nil

Meeting note: The CEO advised that issues associated with the Perth Convention and

Exhibition Centre (PCEC) Carpark will be presented to a future Elected

Member Briefing.

Item 8.4 Investments and Investment Returns for Period ended 30 November 2016

Moved by Cr Harley, seconded by Cr Green

That the Finance and Administration Committee receives the report detailing investments and investment returns for the period ended 30 November 2016 as detailed in Attachment 8.4A of this Report.

The motion was put and carried

The votes were recorded as follows:

For: Crs Davidson, Harley and Green

4.17pm The Principal Economic Development Officer departed the meeting and did

not return.

Item 8.5 Investments and Investment Returns for the Period Ended 31

December 2016

Moved by Cr Green, seconded by Cr Harley

That the Finance and Administration Committee receives the report detailing investments and investment returns for the period ended 31 December 2016 as detailed in Attachment 8.5A of this Report.

The motion was put and carried

The votes were recorded as follows:

For: Crs Davidson, Harley and Green

Against: Nil

Item 8.6 Public Art Advisory Panel Nominations

Moved by Cr Harley, seconded by Cr green

That Council approve John Barrett-Lennard for membership of the City of Perth Public Art Advisory Panel in the role of art critic.

The motion was put and carried

The votes were recorded as follows:

For: Crs Davidson, Harley and Green

Against: Nil

4.22pm The Manager Executive Support entered the meeting.

Item 8.7 Review Policy 9.2 Heritage Rate Concession

Moved by Cr Green, seconded by Cr Harley

That Council:

- 1. approves an amendment to the City of Perth Policy 9.2 Heritage Rate Concession eligibility criteria to:
 - 1.1 require Council approval for the granting of a Heritage Rate Concession to owners of non-strata places, where original heritage floor space comprises less than 50% of the total development's floor space;
 - 1.2 only apply to grouped rates for that portion of the group that is heritage listed;
 - 1.3 require owners to provide a copy of an annual pest inspection report in place of a pest control contract;
- 2. agrees to the continuation of the Heritage Rate Concession Program for a further five financial years;
- 3. notes that Policy 9.2 Heritage Rate Concession will be reviewed in five years; (Cont'd)

MINUTES

4. in accordance with Section 2.7(2)(b) of the Local Government Act 1995, approves the City of Perth Policy 9.2 Heritage Rate Concession as detailed in Attachment 8.7A; and

5. notes that a business case for a trial project offering Heritage Rate Concession as an incentive for the activation of upper floors / underutilised spaces is to be developed by the City as part of the Hay Street Mall Activation Plan, and that a further report on this matter will be presented to Council.

The motion was put and carried

The votes were recorded as follows:

For: Crs Davidson, Harley and Green

Against: Nil

Item 8.8 Adoption - City of Perth Parking Local Law 2017

Moved by Cr Harley, seconded by Cr Green

That Council:

1. notes that no submissions were received in response to the public notice period for the proposed City of Perth Parking Local Law 2017;

- 2. notes the comments received from the Department of Local Government and Communities and the Department of Transport in response to the public notice period and amendments made to the local law as detailed within this report titled "Adoption City of Perth Parking Local Law 2017";
- 3. in accordance with Section 3.12(4) of the Local Government Act 1995, BY AN ABSOLUTE MAJORITY makes the City of Perth Parking Local Law 2017 as detailed in Attachment 8.8A; and
- 4. in accordance with Section 3.12(6) of the Local Government Act 1995, gives local public notice of the City of Perth Parking Local Law 2017.

The motion was put and carried

MINUTES

The votes were recorded as follows:

For: Crs Davidson, Harley and Green

Against: Nil

Meeting Note: The Chief Executive Officer advised that Cr Green requested a report

from the United Kingdom's Local Government Ombudsman Office in relation to parking fines and appeals of interest be tabled for information at the Finance and Administration Committee refer to attachment 8.8B and

circulated to Elected Members.

Item 8.9 2017 Local Government Elections

Moved by Cr Harley, seconded by Cr Green

That Council, BY AN ABSOLUTE MAJORITY DECISION:

1. in accordance with section 4.20(4) of the Local Government Act 1995, declares the Electoral Commissioner responsible for the conduct of the 2017 City of Perth ordinary election together with any other elections or polls which may be required; and

2. in accordance with section 4.61(2) of the Local Government Act 1995, decides to conduct the City of Perth's 2017 ordinary election as a postal election.

The motion was put and carried

The votes were recorded as follows:

For: Crs Davidson, Harley and Green

Against: Nil

Item 8.10 Open Government – Accountability and Transparency

Moved by Cr Green, seconded by Cr Harley

That Council:

1. notes the report "Local Government Accountability and Transparency — Opening the Door to International Best Practice" detailed in Attachment 8.10A; and

(Cont'd)

2. approves in principle support for the development of an "open government" approach to achieve its goal to be a leader in transparency and accountability to be developed through the process to review the City of Perth Community Strategic Plan and Corporate Business Plan.

The motion was put and carried

The votes were recorded as follows:

For: Crs Davidson, Harley and Green

Against: Nil

MOTION TO CLOSE THE MEETING TO THE PUBLIC

Moved by Cr Davidson, seconded by Cr Harley

That the Finance and Administration Committee resolves to close the meeting to the public to consider Confidential information in relation to Item 8.11 – Third Party Travel Contribution – Participation in International Exchange Program.

The motion was put and carried

The votes were recorded as follows:

For: Crs Davidson, Harley and Green

Against: Nil

4.33pm The meeting was closed to the public.

Item 8.11 Third Party Travel Contribution – Participation in International Exchange Program

Moved by Cr Harley, seconded by Cr Green

That Council:

 notes that a City of Perth Officer has been selected by the US Department of State to participate in an International Visitor Leadership Program in the United¹ States from Monday, 17 July 2017 until Friday, 4 August 2017; and (Cont'd)

-

¹ Typographical error, Unites was amended to United.

MINUTES

2. approves acceptance of third party contribution to travel to enable participation in the program.

The motion was put and carried

The votes were recorded as follows:

For: Crs Davidson, Harley and Green

Against: Nil

MOTION TO RE-OPEN THE MEETING

Moved by Cr Davidson, seconded by Cr Harley

That the Finance and Administration Committee resolves to re-open the meeting to the public.

The motion was put and carried

The votes were recorded as follows:

For: Crs Davidson, Harley and Green

Against: Nil

4.40pm The meeting was re-opened to the public with 1 member of the public returning.

The Chief Executive Officer advised the public gallery of the decisions made on Item 8.7 as detailed above.

9. Motions of which previous notice has been given

Nil

- 10. General Business
 - 8.1 Responses to General Business from a Previous Meeting

Nil

8.2 New General Business

Nil

11. Items for consideration at a future meeting

Outstanding Items:

The following items are currently being investigated and actioned by Officers. Information will be provided to Elected Members when available.

- Potential Financial Opportunities and Shared Services across local governments (raised at FA 04/10/16).
- Council Policy 1.9 Public Relations Policy Media Statements and Press Releases (raised at FA 04/10/16, updated FA 06/12/16).
- City of Perth Art collection (raised at FA 04/10/16, updated FA 06/12/16).

Outstanding Reports:

• Land Value Capture Opportunities (raised at FA04/10/16, updated PL 06/12/16)

The Chief Executive Officer advised that a possible briefing could be held for the Land Value Capture Opportunities as it spans across both Finance and Administration and Planning Committees. It was noted that this item is to be transferred to the Planning Committee.

- Council Dining Room (raised FA30/09/14, updated FA 21/04/15, 23/08/16 & 06/12/16).
- Audit of commercial buildings that are vacant / in disrepair (raised at Council 30/08/16).

The Chief Executive Officer advised that a program will be undertaken on prioritising and closing out all outstanding reports and items within this Committee within reasonable timeframes.

- Air and land rights available to City of Perth for potential creation of affordable housing (raised at Council 30/08/16, updated FA 06/12/16).
- Council Policy 10.6 Elected Member Expense Reimbursements (raised at FA 04/10/16, updated 06/12/17).

12. Closure

4.45pm The Presiding Member declared the meeting closed.

Local Government OMBUDSMAN







Fairer Fines Ensuring good practice in the management of Parking and Traffic Penalties

Focus report: learning lessons from complaints

February 2017

www.lgo.org.uk

Contents

Introduction	1
Advice for Parking Authorities	2
Advice for Motorists	2
The background for parking and traffic enforcement	3
Common Issues and Complaints	5
Getting things right first time - Good Practice	12
Questions for Councillors	13
Further information	14

Introduction

Local authorities in England issue around 10 million parking tickets a year¹. These are formally known as penalty charge notices, or PCNs². Many motorists feel genuinely aggrieved about the fairness or proportionality of the parking penalties they receive and they have a right of appeal to an independent parking adjudicator.

The Local Government Ombudsman (LGO) considers parking penalty complaints mainly where there is a question over whether the process was followed correctly. Our work investigating these cases suggests that sometimes motorists may be paying more than they need to because they have not been given the correct advice about how to challenge their tickets.

As a result, we conclude that councils should do more to inform motorists of their rights when issuing parking and traffic penalties. Providing clear and transparent information would improve the trust between motorists and authorities and save motorists from paying unnecessary charges.

This report looks at the complaints we receive and provides an insight into how councils could improve procedures and guidance when issuing and managing the payment of PCNs. It examines common reasons for complaints and includes anonymised case studies on individual cases.

¹ 4,664,281 Penalty Charge Notices (PCN) issued by London authorities (including Transport for London in 2015/16 and 5,998,934 PCNs issued by other English authorities in 2014/15. Source: London Councils and Traffic Penalty Tribunal annual statistics.

² In this report we refer generally to parking contraventions. However, local authority enforcement of parking also includes bus lane - and in London - moving traffic contraventions.

Advice and Guidance

For parking authorities

We cover best practice in more detail later in the report. But in summary, local authorities and any contractors acting on their behalf, can follow these principles to improve the handling of complaints about penalty notices:

- > Listen propery to informal challenges
- > Explain fully motorists' appeal rights
- Consider properly explanations about changes to vehicle keeper details
- > Be accessible to discuss motorists' enquiries
- Ensure enforcement agents (bailiffs) follow best practice
- > Be open to consider exceptional circumstances

For motorists: Avoiding parking penalty problems

Paying a parking fine is a costly business; clearly we would advise motorists take all precautions to avoid a PCN in the first place. However, if a motorist feels a penalty is unfair and wishes to challenge it, our experience shows that they could avoid many problems by:

- reading carefully and responding promptly to communications they receive
- keeping their details up-to-date with the DVLA as the law requires (both driver and vehicle details)
- not pursuing informal correspondence once an authority has explained what options are open to them. If the motorist is correctly told they must either pay or submit an appeal to a tribunal, there is no point in writing again to the parking department
- making any payments, challenges or appeals within the time limits.

It is also helpful for motorists to be aware of the process - they have the right of appeal to an independent parking adjudicator even if the authority rejects their representations.

Getting a ticket: the background for parking and traffic enforcement

Legal context

Local authorities in Greater London took over parking enforcement from the police as a result of the Road Traffic Act 1991. In 2008, the Traffic Management Act (2004) extended these powers. The majority of local authorities in England now operate civil enforcement of parking, bus lanes and - in London - moving traffic regulations. Transport for London also enforces the London Congestion Charge and Red Routes.

While the 2004 Act provides the main legislation governing the enforcement of parking and other traffic contraventions by authorities in England, there are additional regulations for a variety of contraventions which may differ between London and the rest of England. Generally, however, the processes are very similar. Authorities must also have regard to statutory and operational guidance issued by the Secretary of State for Transport.

We refer to this collective guidance in this report as 'the Guidance'.

Exercising discretion

Importantly, although the processes are set out in law and regulations, councils have the discretion to decide NOT to pursue a penalty charge at any stage in the process. They should not lose sight of this.

The statutory part of the Guidance makes this clear. It says:

'Enforcement authorities have a duty not to fetter their discretion.... They should approach the exercise of discretion objectively and without regard to any financial interest in the penalty or decisions that may have been taken at an earlier stage in proceedings.

Authorities should formulate (with advice from their legal department) and then publish their policies on the exercise of discretion. They should apply these policies flexibly and judge each case on its merits. An enforcement authority should be ready to depart from its policies if the particular circumstances of the case warrant it.'

Who is responsible?

The owner of the vehicle is responsible for any penalty charge, regardless of who was driving at the time of the contravention. This is most often the person registered as the keeper of the vehicle with the Driver and Vehicle Licensing Agency (DVLA). Parking authorities will first approach the DVLA when seeking to find out who owns a vehicle.

There is a period, usually 14 days, immediately after a PCN is issued when an authority can accept a payment of 50% of the penalty charge. However, there is no right to challenge a penalty charge if it is paid at the discount rate.

The vehicle owner has a right of appeal against a PCN to a statutory tribunal: the Traffic Penalty Tribunal or London Tribunals.

Our role in investigating complaints

The *Local Government Act 1974* says that we should not investigate a complaint where someone has a right of appeal to a tribunal, unless we decide there is a good reason to do so in a particular case. We cannot investigate if someone has already appealed, regardless of the outcome.

An appeal to London Tribunals or the Traffic Penalty Tribunal is free, the process is straightforward and decisions are legally binding.

For these reasons we can only look at a complaint about a penalty charge notice itself in certain circumstances, usually when there is a question over how the process was followed.

So while the proportion of detailed investigations we carry out on parking complaints is smaller than in some other areas of our work, we see the same issues year on year in how authorities operate the enforcement and recovery process.

Failure to listen at the 'informal stage'

A PCN issued at the scene (in other words placed on a vehicle) must state that the motorist can make an informal challenge to the authority which it must consider. This usually requires writing to the authority within a set period. These challenges are known as 'informal' because the authority does not send the statutory 'notice to owner' by post unless the penalty charge remains unpaid after 28 days.

The Guidance says that the authority must consider these challenges and, if it decides there are no grounds for cancelling the PCN, it should explain its reasons. All too often, we see cases where a council simply rejects the motorist's explanation of why they incurred the PCN, without giving reasons; or fails to consider them properly at all. This inevitably leaves the motorist feeling they have not had a fair hearing at the 'informal' stage.

Barbara's Story

Barbara was driving her elderly and infirm grandmother home and parked across the dropped kerb outside her house. While she was making sure her grandmother was safely indoors, the council issued a PCN to Barbara for parking on the pavement. Barbara believed she had parked legally and responsibly so she wrote to the council setting out all that happened. While she fully expected the council to cancel the penalty charge, she enclosed a cheque for £55 because she would have to pay the full penalty of £110 after 14 days.

Although it was clear Barbara was challenging the PCN, the council's response addressed none of the issues she had raised. It simply said she had accepted liability by paying and the matter was closed.

To comply with Government guidance - and good administrative practice - the council should have considered all that Barbara had said and decided whether it should cancel the penalty charge. If it was not persuaded to do this, it should have explained its reasons to Barbara and given her an opportunity to make formal representations against the full penalty charge or agree to pay the discounted amount. If necessary, Barbara could then have appealed to an adjudicator. By simply banking her cheque, the council denied Barbara her statutory right to have her case heard at an independent appeal.

We raised concerns with the council about Barbara's case and it agreed to refund the money she had paid. It also exercised its discretion to cancel the penalty charge and said it would take action to ensure the requirements of the guidance were met in future.

Cameron's Story

Cameron received two 'notices to owners' relating to parking contraventions which had not been paid, despite selling his car two weeks before the date of the offences.

He said he called the council and was advised to email them with proof that the car was no longer his; and the date when the car was acquired by the new owner. The council was unable to read his email so he faxed through a copy of the log book.

Over the next few months, Cameron sent his log book details to the council on at least four occasions, including sending it 'recorded' delivery through the post, but the council claimed it never received any of his communications.

Cameron received three bailiffs' letters demanding payment. He sent a further 'signed for' letter to the council and to the bailiffs, enclosing information about the log book.

Cameron complained to us. Shortly after, he received an email from the council confirming the PCNs were quashed.

We asked the council to apologise to Cameron for the delay in cancelling the penalties and pay him £100 in recognition for the unnecessary distress caused by the bailiff's letters.

Failure to inform people of their appeal rights at the informal stage

The Guidance also states the authority must always make it clear that:

- > if the penalty charge is not paid it will issue a 'notice to owner' that enables the owner to make formal representations;
- > the authority must consider any formal representations, even where it has previously concluded that the evidence does not merit cancellation of the PCN;
- if the authority rejects the owner's formal representations they can appeal to an independent parking adjudicator, who will consider whether the keeper's case falls within any of the statutory grounds for appeal. It is not possible to appeal to a parking adjudicator without going through the process of making a formal representation to the authority first.

However, we have seen many examples of authorities failing to give some or all of this information to people when rejecting an informal challenge.

Fran's story

Fran had driven to a local shopping centre and parked in a place she was quite familiar with. When she returned to her car, there was a sign saying the parking bay was suspended and a penalty charge notice had been placed on her car. Fran firmly believed the bay was not suspended when she parked in it and she wrote to the council to challenge the penalty charge.

The council replied to Fran with photographs showing her car parked in a bay where there were prominent signs showing the bay was suspended. It said she could pay the discounted amount of £55 or wait to get a notice to owner when she could make formal representations against the full penalty charge of £110. The council made no mention of Fran's right of appeal to an independent adjudicator.

Fran wrote back to the council to say the photographs only showed the suspension signs were there after she parked, not when she did so. However, she had little faith in the council reaching a different view, so she enclosed a cheque for £55. The council accepted the payment and closed the case. Fran complained to the Ombudsman because she felt she had not been listened to.

We asked the council to refund the money Fran had paid and put her in a position where she could appeal. The council agreed to our recommendation and it was then open to Fran to decide whether she wished to pursue her appeal to the independent adjudicator, now that she knew what options were open to her.

Authorities should communicate the motorist's options clearly and transparently when they reject a challenge.

We have seen cases where the authority has rejected an informal challenge and told the motorist they can pay or make formal representation when they receive a notice to owner. But the motorist was not informed there is a further right of appeal to an independent adjudicator if the authority rejects formal representations. Here the motorist needs to decide whether to pay the discounted amount or 'risk' the full penalty if the authority again rejects their representations. It seems many choose the cheaper option, however they may have decided to carry on contesting the penalty knowing someone other than the authority could consider their case.

We consider there is fault if an authority does not provide the required information, and we will consider whether it should take action to remedy any injustice.

Our recommendations will largely depend on whether the motorist would have wished to appeal had they been properly informed.

Derek's Story

Derek wrote to the council explaining why he thought his PCN should be cancelled.

The council replied, rejecting his request, in a letter which told him if he wanted to dispute the charge he should wait for a 'notice to owner' to be issued so he could make formal representations. The council said it would send this to the registered keeper if the charge remained unpaid. The notice would also explain the courses of action available.

Derek paid the penalty charge and the council considered the matter closed. However, the letter sent by the council to Derek did not contain any mention of how he could appeal the PCN with independent adjudicator. Derek told us that he would have appealed had he known about this right.

The council agreed to refund Derek's money and reissue the 'notice to owner' to allow Derek the chance to appeal.

Unpaid penalty charges

An enforcement authority cannot simply instruct enforcement agents (bailiffs) to collect an unpaid penalty charge if there is no payment or successful challenge. A formal process must be followed. This is:

- > If no payment is made within 28 days of the 'notice to owner', the authority can issue a charge certificate to the owner which increases the penalty charge by 50% and warns that the authority may take recovery action through the courts.
- > If a penalty charge remains unpaid 14 days after a charge certificate is issued, the authority can apply to register the charge certificate with the Traffic Enforcement Centre (TEC) at Northampton County Court, which deals with these matters for the whole county. This enables the authority to recover the unpaid penalty charge as if it were payable under a County Court order.
- > When it registers the charge certificate, the TEC authorises the authority to issue an 'order for recovery'. The authority must then send an order telling the owner that they must either pay the amount outstanding or make a witness statement to the TEC within a further 21 days from receipt of the order. The witness statement must explain why the owner refutes the need to pay the penalty charge; and request that the TEC revokes the registration of the unpaid penalty charge as a debt. There are specified limited grounds on which the owner can make a witness statement.

Julie's story

A debt for an unpaid parking penalty charge was registered with the Traffic Enforcement Centre (TEC) at Northampton County Court. The TEC issued an order for recovery which allowed enforcement agents (bailiffs) to act on the council's behalf. Julie paid the bailiffs the outstanding penalty charge and the bailiffs' own fees.

Julie made a witness statement to the TEC, saying she had been unaware of the original PCN and had not received a 'notice to owner'. The council contested this, but the TEC decided to accept it and ordered that the order for recovery be revoked. This took the matter back to the 'notice to owner' stage. The TEC made it clear it had not cancelled the original PCN. Julie asked the council to refund the money, including the bailiffs' fees she had paid on top of the penalty charge, and complained to us when it refused to do so.

We decided that when the TEC revoked the order for recovery it withdrew the basis for the bailiffs' fees. Similarly, by taking the matter back to the 'notice to owner' stage, the TEC decided that additional penalty charges should not be paid. For these reasons, we have in this and similar cases taken the view that councils should refund everything except the original penalty charge.

The council accepted our view and refunded a total of £382, including bailiffs' fees of £310.

Ignoring information about changes in owner details – including returned documents

Authorities should send documents to the person they believe to be the owner of a vehicle. They initially use the address provided by the DVLA but should not do this slavishly.

We have seen cases where authorities have refused to take notice of credible information about the owner's address and have continued to send documents to an old address.

In some cases authorities have said an address must be correct because nothing it sent was returned. In others they said they take no notice if letters are returned because the real owner may just be sending them back.

Councils should properly consider the information they are given and respond accordingly.

Callum's story

The council fixed a PCN to an unlawfully parked car. It was not paid or challenged so the council asked the DVLA for details of the owner. The address provided by the DVLA was Callum's but he was not the named owner. The council sent a notice to owner in the post. After it received no response to this, the council obtained a warrant to recover the charge and passed it onto enforcement agents (bailiffs) who called at Callum's home.

Callum was not in, so the bailiffs left a letter. Once he saw the letter, Callum contacted the council and explained that the person it was writing to was the previous owner of the property. Callum told the council that he had returned all of the previous owner's post.

The council advised Callum to provide details to the bailiffs to show he hadn't incurred the PCN. He wrote to them explaining the situation but they requested evidence he lived at the property. After further correspondence the bailiffs returned the debt to the council to investigate further. Neither the council nor its bailiffs contacted Callum again.

Following our investigation, the council said it had not received the returned documents; but even if had, it would not have caused it to change the address to which it corresponded. This was to avoid a genuine registered keeper dishonestly returning documents.

We decided, however, that the council should have done more to help Callum. It should have been mindful that he may have been anxious about dealing with bailiffs, and it was not fair to expect him to do so once he had explained the wrong person was being pursued. The council agreed to our recommendation to review its policy on this point.

Accessibility to the public

Good customer service by councils can prevent unnecessary worry and distress for the public and complaints to the Ombudsman. However, we often see cases where people come to us simply because they are unable to discuss an issue with the authority involved.

In some instances, the only telephone number that appears to be available is that for paying a penalty charge, rather than discussing it.

We have also seen the use of a premium rate number which incurred additional costs for callers. This practice may be quite common and it is perfectly legal. However, it does not appear to us to be good practice, as it may discourage people from contacting their council with valid enquiries.

Dan and Kirsty's story

Dan and Kirsty received a penalty charge notice by post from the council for a moving traffic contravention. The notice contained a photograph of the car involved, but its vehicle registration mark was not the same as that on the notice itself. The council had clearly sent the notice to the couple in error and they wrote to point this out.

Although it was correctly addressed, Dan and Kirsty's' letter was returned marked 'addressee gone away'. The couple say Royal Mail told them that this was because the council had not paid for the PO Box. Despite several letters and phone calls, the couple could not resolve the matter and complained to us.

The council accepted it had been at fault and cancelled the penalty charge. It agreed to pay Dan and Kirsty £25 to recognise their time and trouble. It confirmed that the issues with the PO Box had been rectified.

The error was readily apparent, and there seems no reason why a phone call or letter did not result in the immediate cancellation of the penalty charge notice.

Getting Things Right First Time

From our investigations we have identified many examples of good practice. It is encouraging to see enforcement authorities that:

- > consider 'informal challenges' properly and respond to them in good time explaining the reasons for decisions made
- > have suitably trained staff to handle 'informal challenges' who demonstrate empathy and have the appropriate level of authority to deal with them
- fully explain the motorist's appeal rights at the informal stage, clearly setting out all of their options. In particular making them aware they can appeal to an independent adjudicator even if formal representations are later rejected
- > properly consider information from motorists about changes to owner details and respond accordingly
- > provide fair access for motorists to discuss valid enquiries advertised phone lines should not be solely for taking payment
- have suitable arrangements in place to ensure enforcement agents (bailiffs) follow best practice and handle any complaints to them effectively. The authority retains overall accountability for their agents' actions
- > do not fetter their discretion to consider individual circumstances by slavishly following policies or processes without question

Getting things right first time - questions for Councillors

Councils and all other bodies providing local public services should be accountable to the people who use them.

The LGO was established by Parliament to support this. We recommend a number of key questions that councillors, who have a democratic mandate to scrutinise the way councils carry out their functions, can consider asking.

How does your authority:

- fully advise motorists of their appeal rights at all stages of the parking and traffic enforcement process; particularly when issuing PCNs at the scene?
- > always make it clear motorists can appeal to an independent adjudicator even if their representations are rejected by the authority?
- > provide suitably trained staff, with the appropriate authority, to properly consider 'informal challenges', and explain the reasons for decisions when responding to these?
- > ensure motorists have fair access to discuss valid enquiries with the council about their penalty charges?
- > any enforcement agents (bailiffs) it employs follows best practice; and how does it retain oversight of complaints made to and about these agents?
- > learn from the outcomes of complaints to improve services, and share this with the public?
- > use the Ombudsman's reports and decisions to develop its own policy and practice?
- > promote transparency and greater understanding of the objectives of civil parking enforcement by publishing an annual parking report?

About the Ombudsman

For more than 40 years the Ombudsman has independently and impartially investigated complaints about councils and other bodies within our jurisdiction. Our services are free of charge.

If we find something wrong, we ask the council to take action to put it right. What we ask the council to do will depend on the particular complaint, how serious the fault was and how the person was affected.

We have no legal power to force councils to follow our recommendations, but they almost always do.

How we remedy injustice:

Some of the things we might ask a council to do are:

- > apologise
- > pay a financial remedy
- > improve its procedures so similar problems do not happen again

About the Independent Tribunal

The Traffic Penalty Tribunal deals with appeals against PCNs issued by enforcement authorities outside of London. London Tribunals: Environment and Traffic Adjudicators deals with those in London.

The independent lawyer adjudicator of the relevant tribunal will decide if the motorist is liable to pay the penalty charge. The grounds of appeal are set out in the regulations and there is the right to have compelling reasons considered.

The adjudicators give reasons for their decisions which are intended to be helpful for motorists and appellants alike. The service is free and costs are seldom awarded.

www.trafficpenaltytribunal.gov.uk

www.londontribunals.gov.uk

Local Government Ombudsman

PO Box 4771 Coventry CV4 0EH

Phone: 0300 061 0614
Web: www.lgo.org.uk
Twitter: @LGOmbudsman